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Mansfield District Council
Overview & Scrutiny Committee (Communities and Services) Minutes

Date:  Tuesday 20 October 2020	Time:  6:00 PM	Place:  Virtual Meeting
	Present: 
	Councillor Bill Drewett, Councillor Stephen N. Garner, Councillor Ann Norman, Councillor John Smart, Councillor Sidney Walker, Councillor Stuart Wallace, Councillor Sonya Ward

	In Attendance: 
	Jill Finnesey, Jayne Cox, Paul Dawson, Elaine Quince, Gabriella Wright, Steve Nowell (part)




	
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

	
	Apologies were received from Councillor Susan Swinscoe (substituted by Councillor Ann Norman) and Councillor Barry Answer.


	20/30
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	
	None.


	20/31
	ADVANCE QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

	
	None.


	20/32
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

	
	Proposed by Councillor Drewett as a true and accurate record and seconded by Councillor Walker.
The minutes were accepted by the meeting with a unanimous show of hands.


	20/33
	COMMUNITY AND HUMANIATARIAN RECOVERY GROUP UPDATE

	
	The Head of Housing provided a summary of the Community and Humanitarian Recovery Group Update.
The Head of Housing advised that there had been some very positive news since the last meeting of the Committee.  The Committee was advised that the two FOOD Clubs that are based in Oak Tree and Bellamy Road are progressing well, with an increase in membership of 59 members in Bellamy which is operating out of Tuxford Court and Oak Tree which now have 46 members.
The Head of Housing recapped on how the schemes work.  The scheme has an annual cost of £1 and a cost of £3.50 per week to gain access to food parcels.
The Committee was advised that the FOOD Clubs are now generating income.   The principle being that the FOOD Clubs would should be self-funded to ensure sustainability for the future. The Committee was advised that the report contained a breakdown of the weekly income generated which totalled £2,333.70.
A third Club is looking to be established for the Portland Ward further updates on this will be given at the next meeting.
The Committee was further advised that the FOOD Clubs provided a broader range of support that included advice services on issues such as housing, finances, nutrition, learning skills including the opportunity have access to cooking demonstrations from catering students from West Nottinghamshire College.
The Head of Housing was pleased to advise the Committee that the Bid to the Nottinghamshire County Council had been successful and that an award of £70,402 had been received to reduce food insecurity across the district.  
The Head of Housing informed the Committee of the projects that the award of the grant would now enable to take place, including 7 further FOOD Clubs across the district (Carr Bank, Woodhouse, Newgate, Woodlands Bull Farm and Pleasley, Warsop and Newlands.  Further updates will be forthcoming at future meetings, the Council are also working with Feeding Britain to launch a ‘Feeding Mansfield Network’ (this network includes any organisation and partners who are working with Food Insecurity and food poverty) the benefit of being part of Feeding Britain is that this offers the opportunity to access further funding for various initiatives, Early Years Food Art, food provision for vulnerable residents and a temporary Food Co-ordinator post.  Full details are contained within the report.
One new initiative that the Council are looking to introduce are Fuel Banks, these are for the provision of one off financial support to residents of private or council rented properties for residents who have pre-payment meters and are at risk of disconnection or they have been disconnected from their gas or electric supply.  The Council are looking to introduce this in the near future.  This will potentially be piloted soon.  Further updates will be provided at future meetings of the Committee. 
The Head of Housing advised that a Food Survey had been launched to the residents in Mansfield to better understand the challenges that they have faced before Covid and during Covid, to understand if they have had to access Food Banks.  The Head of Housing asked for the support of the Overview & Scrutiny Members to promote and support this survey.
The Head of Housing advised the Committee that the Community Voluntary Service had re-commenced its networking events with the organisations that they represent.
Elected Members have also been asked if they are aware of any events, community groups or organisations that it would be beneficial for the Council to know about so that if any funding becomes available that may be of benefit to these community groups or organisations the Council can make them aware of this.
The Head of Housing advised the Committee that there are preparations in place for any potential lockdowns in future in Mansfield.  There is still a community hub and works are still continuing with the County Council. The Council would still look to signpost people to the County Council’s golden number and their Community Hub website for any residents basic support needs.  
The Head of Housing advised that there is a Food Hub at the Civic Centre that is there should there be a need to fill any urgent food supply needs, the Council also has access to other food services and support.
Members raised queries concerning the 15 minutes travelling time outside of the FOOD Club Areas and if people would be turned away if more than this distance out of the area.
The Head of Housing advised that the Council needs to be aware of the numbers of the members in each FOOD Club there is a need to keep that balance to prevent over subscription.
If a need in an area is identified then the Council would look to have a satellite site in that area.
Councillor Smart discussed details of a local FoodShare and queried if this would still be able to continue if there was another lockdown.
The Head of Housing stated that there are ways of working in a Covid secure way including Risk Assessments etc. which should enable this to continue.
There was a unanimous show of hands to accept the reporting for noting.

Report accepted for noting.

	20/34
	RIVER MAUN RECREATION CENTRE - COMMUNITY ASSET TRANSFER

	
	The Leisure Manager provided a recap on the background of the report, the Head of Health and Communities had presented a report to the Committee on the 10th March 2020 updating the Committee on the work that had been done on the Leisure Services Management Contract.  
As that contract is due for renewal in the near future.  One of the outcomes that were identified as part of that work was to look at the feasibility of transferring River Maun via a Community Asset Transfer.
The key milestones that relate to this are that the new main Leisure Services Contract needs to be in place by 1 May 2022.  In order for that to happen formal notice needs to be served on the current contract by 30 April 2021.  Therefore the 30 April 2021 is a key driver in terms of the new overall contract.   
In terms of progress the Council have advertised the opportunity within the community and the Council have received initial interest from 7 organisations.  They have spoken to Officers and had some initial discussions.  Three organisations have submitted Expression of Interest (which has increased from 2 – 3 in the time that the report was published), since that time one of the organisations has withdrawn there interest, therefore the Council is currently in discussion with 2 organisations.
These organisations have received further details of the current position at River Maun, the Council are working with these organisations in presenting a business plan for their potential future operation of River Maun.  
Over the past few months the pandemic has had an impact on the works that the Council have been doing not in regards to response from organisations, but in being more flexible with the organisations in the timescales of the development of their business plans etc.
It is hoped that a decision can be made in a timely manner.  The decision will be made by the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Leisure.  We anticipate the submission of the business plans within the next 2 months, in anticipation of a decision being taken around December 2020/January 2021. 
Councillor Wallace asked for further information on the two organisations that had expressed an interest.
The Leisure Centre Manager advised that they were well established companies with facilities experience, and experience of working with communities.
The member asked for clarification on the Council being more flexible with the organisations due to Covid 19.
The Officer replied that the flexibility was in terms of timescales allowed for the submission of business plans.  
This was in recognition that organisations were trying to work with reduced teams and the extra resources required to organise activities during the Covid 19 pandemic.  
Therefore the Council is trying to support the organisations whilst getting the business plans submitted in a timely manner without pushing them to a deadline date.
The member went on further to ask if River Maun was removed from the specification of the Leisure Contract, if the Council would have a better chance of a better deal.
The Officer advised that River Maun was a different style to the other centres.  It is felt that the Leisure Contract would benefit from not including River Maun however, it is also felt that River Maun would benefit from not being part of the Leisure Contract, because it would potentially be better managed by a more community based organisation rather than a Leisure Management Contractor as they could be more flexible to the needs of the community.  
The member asked for confirmation that the Decision would be taken by a Portfolio Holder and not Council Officers.  The officer confirmed that this was her understanding.
Councillor Ward agreed with some of Councillor Wallace’s concerns, a discussion followed where concerns were raised that it was unlikely that a smaller organisation would be able to make River Maun profitable when larger organisations like Serco had failed.  
The member wanted to know what would be in place to secure the needs of the community being met and to secure the future of the public building.
The Leisure Manager advised that in terms of the business plans that will be put forward to the Council, that they will be evaluated on a number of criteria, including criteria such as the benefits to the community and the sustainability of the centre. 
 It is a very important part of that evaluation and will be taken very seriously.  If the decision was that it would not be the best move for the Council and community then the facility would remain in the new Leisure Contract.   It is the hoped that the new Leisure Contract will be more community focussed.  
The member sought clarification concerning the repair and maintenance of the buildings.
The Officer advised that there would a long term lease of the building and the Council would still hold the asset.  The lease would ensure that the asset remains fit for purpose.
The member asked who would have responsibility for repairs and asked what the breakdown of this would be.
The Officer replied discussions were taking place with the interested organisations, that there will be agreement on responsibility for repairs and maintenance of the building.  These responsibilities are being defined.  
The member asked for the information to be brought back to the Committee members for scrutiny if there were no legal bars on that.
The Chair agreed that this should be brought back to Committee for further scrutiny.
Councillor Wallace queried that if River Maun was transferred to an organisation, and the organisation failed what would happen to the Centre.
The Officer replied that the building would remain in the ownership of Mansfield District Council and that at this time the Officer could not answer as to what would happen to the River Maun Centre, the Officer agreed to report back on this.
The Chair asked the Officer to email all of the Committee with any updates if the decision looks like it is going to be progressed.
The Chair called for a show of hands to accept the report for noting. 

Report accepted for noting.

	20/35
	COMMUNITY SAFETY UPDATE

	
	The Community Safety Operations Manager summarised the report on a Community Safety Update.
The Committee was advised that the Officer would highlight the work of Community Safety from lockdown until present day, the recruitment process that has been completed regarding Warden Recruitment and the analysis of demand during lockdown and to highlight the priorities in these difficult times.
The Community Safety Teams have continued to work throughout the lockdown and continue to do so.  The Officer advised that the team had continued to work in an exemplary manner.  The team included the Neighbourhood Wardens, their Team Leaders and the ASB Officers, It was also reported that the CCTV department have continued to carry on to provide 24/7 service to the district.
The Community Safety Operations Managers advised the Committee on the types of tasks that the Community Safety Team have been involved in during the lockdown that included dealing with vulnerable people, that included working with the Food Banks and providing prescription deliveries that were critical services at this time.
During this period the normal day to day job of the Community Support Team continued the addition of the critical services that were now required due to the pandemic.
The Officer updated the Committee on the numbers of staff within the team the team includes 7 Neighbourhood Wardens, 2 Team Leaders and 2.4 ASB Case Officers. 
All of these Officers are now on the Covid Patrol Plan, this has meant a change to the individual arrangements of the Officers, to include extra working hours.  
This plan allows for 4 members on the district per day excluding Sundays.  There are 2 members of the Team in the Town Centre every day, this is needed as this is where the demand is on a daily basis. 2 Wardens are out on patrol in vehicles in the district 
The Officer advised that a recruitment process had been completed, there were 19 applications that were shortlisted to 3 applicants that met the essential criteria for interview.  Only 2 were interviewed as one applicant withdrew their application.  
Unfortunately, after the interviews it was decided that the applicants were not at the required standard for the post.
The Officer advised the Committee that the authority are looking at different ways of recruiting using Social Media and potentially a different application process. 
The Officer informed the Committee that last week the partnership meetings recommenced and Policing Surveys were discussed.  These surveys indicated what the public wanted the Police to prioritise.
One of the priorities that came out of this for the Policing team was related to compliance and support for Covid related matters to help and support businesses to understand what is needed at the moment for safety purposes.
The Community Safety Operations Manager advised the Committee that an analysis of demand had been completed due to the demands already being put on the Community Safety Team.  This analysis provided an informed approach on demand and therefore priorities.  
The analysis was based upon data from 2 separate systems.   It is important to note that not all incidents that are dealt with are from calls that have been logged, as teams work closely with other agencies in the community.   The data used was from May and July (phase 1).  The date was used to review how demands had changed since the lockdown, then a second set of data July to September (phase 2) to review if there had been any significant changes. Details are within Appendix A of the report.
The Officer advised that in the first phase fly tipping had increased enormously and still remains high on calls for service.  ASB accounts for many and varied incidents most calls for service are entitled ASB (a detailed breakdown is within the report).  Calls to abandoned vehicles take up a large proportion of Wardens time and a further review of this identified that a high percentage of the investigation work carried out results in a zero result as the vehicle is not an abandoned vehicle.
Abandoned vehicles (ABV) came out very high in the first phase.  It highlighted the need to review this as a lower priority when prioritising tasks for the already stretched resources.
Calls for beggars on the streets increased more in the second phase.  Potentially due to people being back out and about on the streets.
The Officer advised that 45% of the calls taken in the first period related to calls for the Community Team to deal with issues that the Community Team have no jurisdiction to deal with and were policing matters.  This identified a training need for the Contact Centre, so that they are better able to filter out such calls.
Parks as a nuisance issue - the analysis did not identify that many calls being recorded.  Most of the issues are advised via Members who advised of residents contacting them with issues that Members then report to the Community Safety Team.
Information received in this manner does not provide the necessary details required, which include when these things are happening and specifically what times of day.  This means that the issue cannot be targeted as efficiently.
The Officer informed the Committee that Parks are a priority, however there are over 80 in Mansfield district.  Parks that have issues that have been identified by Members or members of the public, through Community Safety knowledge or CCTV are the main focus for priority in the Parks. 
Teams are targeting 6 parks per week in the identified parks with recognised issues and being monitored.
The Officer advised that a number of parks do have CCTV.  This CCTV will be used to look at identifying the culprits for the damage in the parks and the broken glass found in the parks.  The CCTV team do pass on information of incidents that are caught on CCTV to the Police – 33 such incidents have been reported to the Police this month alone.
The Officer advised that it was important to get the message out to the districts that they need to report the incidents to the Contract Centre, the time, date and what they are seeing actually happening.  By doing this they are helping themselves and the Community.
Councillor Walker advised that there were issues around Garibaldi shops with 20 – 30 youngsters in the area every night.     The Member asked if there was any chance of getting some CCTV.
The Community Safety Operations Manager was aware that some reports had come in regarding the Garibaldi shops but was unaware that the issues were happening every night.  The Officer advised that the Police would be made aware of the issue occurring every night.  
The Community Safety Operations Manager discussed the process required to obtain approval for further CCTV.
Members raised concerns regarding the numbers of Neighbourhood Wardens on the district being insufficient and resources being stretched
A member felt that the districts were not getting the support that was being offered in the Town Centre.  Further concerns were raised concerning the loss of Neighbourhood Wardens and recruitment of replacements.  
Members queried if there was a requirement for a re-evaluation of the role and remuneration in order to attract the right candidates.  Members stated that the progression from Neighbourhood Wardens had meant the loss of good Wardens
Members advised that they were aware of the excellent works being completed by the Wardens and team and that they are much appreciated.
The Community Safety and Operations Manager thanked the Members for their comments and advised that these would be passed onto the Team.
The Officer advised the Committee that it is indeed a priority to recruit, however it is important to recruit the correct candidates.  The Council are continuing to recruit.  
The Officer advised that the role of Neighbourhood Warden would always have a high rate of attrition as this role could be used as a progression route onto a Police Career. 
The Officer advised that it had been agreed that pay should be reviewed for the role of Neighbourhood Wardens.
The Officer advised that with regards to the comments that the Districts did not receive as much support as the Town Centre, the Officer advised that as previously mentioned the Covid Plan included a 50% split of resources for both the Town Centre and the Districts.
A member raised concerns regarding bicycles in the Town Centre, groups of 10 cyclists between the ages 8 – 14 year olds, which is above the rule of 6. Concerns were raised about the cycles speeding through the centres and potential accidents.
The member went on to discuss the issue of motorbikes in Carr Bank Park riding through the park without lights that it was reported narrowly missed a resident.
The Chair agreed with the member that motorbikes are a problem in several areas.
The Officer responded by stating that in response to the bicycles in the Town Centre, this was included in the PSPO (Public Spaces Protection Order) last year.  It was advised that the PSPO only related to breaches before 6 pm at night.  
The Neighbourhood Wardens are working hard to resolve the issue of bicycles in the Town Centre before 6 pm at night however, it is difficult to Police.  
In relation to the motorbike narrowly missing a resident this was reported to the Police and that motorbike and rider was caught due to CCTV footage.  The motorbike was confiscated and the rider dealt with.
The Chair asked for a show of hands to accept the report for noting.  There was a unanimous show of hands.

Report to be noted.

	20/36
	HOMEFINDER UPDATES

	
	The Housing Solutions Team Leader summarised the Homefinder Updates report.
The Committee was advised that since the lockdown the Homefinder Register had increased by 400 new applicants.  This takes the total to 8396 applicants on the waiting list that Mansfield administers.  
The Officer advised that there were 94 people in Priority Band 1 – these are residents that have medical need, welfare needs or are homeless.  This is not unusual for this time of year.  Prior to the lockdown the authority looked to add additional modules to the Homefinder Application to try to make applications easier, a module added was for the completion of an online triage form for homelessness via the Homeless of the Homefinder web, the authority also looked at welfare and medical applications (the authority receive approximately 200 such applications every month), this has now been added as an online application as this was previously a paper based application. 
All of these options were implemented during lockdown this ensured that the homeless service could be conducted from home using the existing IT in place.  
The Committee was advised that the online application process has assisted in eligible applicants being able to complete Medical and Welfare Forms online which has meant that priorities can now be awarded sooner as the supporting information can easily be uploaded.
Due to the lockdown properties were not advertised until May 2020, since this date 270 properties have been let.  There have been challenges regarding viewings of properties.  Properties were videoed and then shared with people to ensure that viewings were completed in a Covid secure way.  There are now some accompanied viewings that have been risk assessed and are completed in a Covid Secure manner.
All Housing Officers are able to work from home with full access to telephones and systems.  The service is running efficiently and the team are able to offer all of the services that were available prior to Covid, without the need for people to go into the Civic Centre to see the Housing Team.
The Committee was informed that there have been 700 approaches for homelessness advice via the new online triage form.  This is speeding up the process of dealing with applications as the form provides the basic information required and can be used for further discussions.  
Councillor Ward queried if there were any issues with people using the online triage system as they do not have access to the internet or through other issues.
The Housing Solutions Team Leader responded that the telephone lines continue to be open and are fully staffed from 8.30 am until 5.30 pm, so that if anyone was unable to access via the internet or had issues, they could call in and staff would complete the online Triage Form for them.
Councillor Smart queried if there were any records of ex-service personnel applying for housing, or records of homeless ex-service personnel.  The Member also queried if service personnel still get priority housing if they were local ex service personnel.
The Officer responded that there were no records kept of this specifically, however, if anyone approaches the authority as ex service personnel whether through Homefinder or through the homeless route they are always given band 1 Priority on the waiting list.
The Chair queried the bandings of the priorities, specifically why there were so few in band 4, a lot in band 3 and band 5? What is band 4?
The Officer responded that Band 4 were the people that were deemed unsuitable to be tenants at the current time.  There may be a history of anti-social behaviour or other issues.  They may have been through supportive housing and been evicted or people who have worsened their own circumstances e.g. given up a tenancy.  Band 5 have no priority need, i.e. own their own homes or have sufficient funds for private rented housing.  However, the applications till have to be administered.
A show of hands was unanimous for the report to be noted.

Report to be noted.
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